Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 8 March 2015
Present: Chris Smith (Chair), John Stephens, Reg Murphy, Colin Mackay, David White, Midge Beauchamp, Sandra Shillitoe, Fin Davern, Justin Hunt, Mandy Gilliam, Judy Wright, Alex Lucas, Lena Grannel, Gianluca Santoro, Tony Foreman, Vanessa Kemp, Adrian Prescod, Deborah Cullinan
Apologies: Jane Ashworth, John Clarke, Helen Stephen, Guy Baskerville, Hilary Gomes, Roger Burnett, Michael Qureshi
1. Minutes of 2014 AGM

Agreed

2. Matters arising

The cost of new balls is now £5.00 per tin. 

3. Report from the chair

Chris Smith reported that this had been the most difficult and frustrating year in recent memory. However, there were many positive factors. The club is still in a healthy state which is a real tribute to the members, and we have recruited a lot of new members. We still have a thriving programme of activities, including the tournaments, club play, the box leagues and our teams. The social side of the club has continued, the refurbishment of the courts has been completed, and there is a good financial position. The new clubhouse is almost completed. 
Future challenges include the retirement of David White as head coach and the need for a replacement, the need to recruit players for wheelchair tennis and the setting up of the new clubhouse. Reg proposed a vote of thanks to David for his excellent work over the years, and this was seconded with applause from all. 

The Chair thanked the committee for steering the club through a difficult year, and in particular the contribution of Fernando as architect of the new building. He also thanked Reg and Colin and Tony Kajzar for work on the site, Roger for the impending online booking system, Tony Foreman for running the box leagues, Fin for legal advice and Ellen for her assistance with the finances. He ended by thanking all members for their contribution during the difficult last two years. 

4. Reports from Officers

Midge Beauchamp – Club Captain: 

The ladies 1st and 2nd teams have both finished top of their leagues. Midge outlined the future programme of tournaments, and also said that we need a better system for the payment of lights. It was thought that this would improve when we moved into the new clubhouse. 

John Stephens – Bar Secretary

Another difficult year, with small profits from the temporary bar. Business as usual will be resumed when we have the new clubhouse. 

Justin Hunt – Property Manager

Justin thanked those who attended the maintenance morning today – Court 3 now looks much better, but there is a need for some weedkiller to deal with the edges of the court. Tony Kajzar has been repairing the fence panels by the road, but there is a need for at least one more panel. The contractor’s lorries have damaged the concrete on the outside edge of Court 3, but this will be repaired. 
Alex Lucas – Social Secretary

The highlight of the year was the Annual Dinner, which was a great success despite, or possibly because of, the last minute loss of the caterer and the DIY operation. Despite the lack of clubhouse a reduced social programme has continued. Normal service will be resumed when we have the new building. 

5. Accounts

Chris took the meeting through the statement of accounts. On paper there is a loss through higher depreciation, but aside from that the club has made a small profit in the last year. As with last year the formal profit and loss account has limited use, principally because the club’s situation does not lend itself to accurate allocation of cash received. The balance sheet is also not especially informative, although one thing which merited a mention was the large item called insurance reserve. This is essentially the excess of income from various insurance policies over what we have spent on insurance-related things (e.g. the cabins). It is a large amount which we currently hold, but of course we still have large payments to make out of it such as refitting the clubhouse contents.
The principal item under repairs was £2,000 spent on Court 3.The sums under cleaning were what we pay to have bins collected.

In cash terms there is £85,943 in the bank, but we will need to pay outstanding bills of the Portakabins and work on the new courts. This will leave a balance of £77,315, which will reduce to £56,737 after we have taken off the ‘water’ money and the emergency reserve. Remaining costs are £18,794 for refitting the new clubhouse, and further building contribution of £24,500 (see below), and £1,000 set aside for the opening ceremony. 
This leaves a final balance of £12,443 which was agreed to be satisfactory given the difficulties which the club has been through.
Tony Foreman confirmed that he had signed off the accounts as auditor. The accounts were then formally accepted by the meeting. 

6. Key issues for the club
The new building

The committee made a decision to contribute £24,500 to the new building. This is more than the £20,000 agreed at the 2014 AGM, but there were compelling reasons for the increase, and the committee judged after careful consideration that it could be accommodated. No objections to this approach were raised. A list of items which members may like to sponsor will be provided, and a board in the clubhouse will acknowledge those who have provided assistance – names only will appear. The clubhouse is likely to be completed by early May, and the committee is planning the opening ceremony, where it is hoped we will have a tennis celebrity present. 
Head coach

The advertisement has been drafted and will go to the LTA. Chris went through the main features of the job description. The two-coach structure will be maintained. The financial incentives for the coach will also benefit the club – these include recruitment of junior members, wheelchair players and over 65s. We will contribute £500 to maintain the school coaching links. We will also provide some subsidy for the wheelchair and over 65 sessions. Colin Mackay objected to these subsidies but in reality we have no choice as we are committed to these programmes through the conditions of the (much larger) grant for resurfacing the courts. 

Courts 1 and 2

The painted surface has deteriorated and there is a need for remedial work. This will be done in the Spring by the contractors, at which point we will release the £11,000 we have retained. 

7. Determination of 2015/16 subscriptions

The committee had recommended that there would not be an increase in adult subscriptions to reward members for managing the privations of the last two years. However, the meeting felt that there was a case for an increased subscription given the impending enhanced facilities. It was also felt that there should be an increase in the midweek rates, previously 50%, as those members could play for five days and participate in tournaments and matches held at weekends. It was also the feeling of the meeting that the 50% over 60 rate was unnecessarily generous, although this was not a unanimous view, and that the age cut-off should be raised to 65. A small increase in the junior, running and social subscriptions was also agreed. There was a lively discussion on the issue of Camber having a special rate for unemployed members. It was eventually decided that this should be discretionary – members could contact the Chair if they were having difficulty and it would be decided on an individual case basis. The suggestion of a parent/guardian membership (for playing only with their own children) was not carried.

The rates for 2015.16 are therefore:
Full


£198

Midweek

 £132

Over 65

£132

Over 7 miles

 £99

Student

 £99 for 3 year duration of a higher education course

Junior


£25 aged under 12, £50 aged 12-17

Running

£33 

Social


£20

8. Rule Changes

No proposals had been received other than those necessary to bring the membership categories into line with the rates agreed above.
9. Election of committee members/officers

The following were elected – all were duly proposed and seconded by members present:

Chairperson


Chris Smith

Treasurer


Judy Wright

Secretary


Michael Qureshi

Club Captain


Alex Lucas

Bar Secretary


John Stephens

Property Manager

Justin Hunt

Social Secretary

Deborah Cullinan

Membership Secretary
Sarah Savage

President


Sandra Shillitoe

Vice President


Midge Beauchamp (with a vote of thanks for her sterling service as Club Captain)
Auditor



Tony Foreman

10. Any other business
It was decided to provide a link to committee minutes in newsletters, and to post a copy of the minutes on a notice board in the clubhouse.
Colin Mackay raised the possibility of building additional courts. It was the general feeling of the meeting that we were not yet at capacity and if necessary we could also use the existing court space more ‘smartly’. Given the very high expense of building additional courts the meeting agreed that this should not be taken forward.
